
Salisbury	
  Pathways	
  Committee	
  

First	
  Meeting	
  

Date:	
  Monday,	
  August	
  11,	
  2014,	
  at	
  5:15	
  p.m.	
  

Location:	
  Town	
  Hall,	
  Downstairs	
  Meeting	
  Room	
  

Present:	
  Katherine	
  Kiefer,	
  Frank	
  Shinneman,	
  Natalia	
  Smirnova,	
  Chris	
  Williams	
  

	
  

Minutes:	
  

5:17	
  p.m.	
  –	
  call	
  to	
  order	
  

1. Review Committee’s statement of purpose.  From the Minutes of the Board of Selectman meeting on 
7/7/2014, and approved at the BOS Special Meeting on 7/31/2014, here is the relevant paragraph 
establishing this Committee:  

 “K. Kiefer described a recent interest by several citizens to explore ways to improve pedestrian 
walkways in the village centers. She asked for a more formal designation of the committee and J. Dresser 
made a motion to appoint a Salisbury Pathways Committee, whose purpose is to “investigate walking 
access within and among the village centers”. C. Rand seconded and approval of the motion was 
unanimous, including appointment of Natalia Smirnova, Frank Shinneman and Katherine Kiefer to the 
new committee.” 

Motion to approve as stated – Chris Williams; Second – Frank Shinneman.  The Statement of Purpose 
was approved unanimously. 

2. Comments from First Selectman, Curtis Rand. 
 
Curtis Rand outlined the following:  

• The Salisbury Pathways Committee is a public entity, and thus should comply with all laws 
and regulations of the Freedom of Information Act and the Town of Salisbury.  Agenda for 
the meeting should be available 24 hours in advance of any meeting; minutes should be 
posted on the town’s web site no later than 7 days after a meeting; members of the committee 
should not e-mail any opinions to each other, only information; opinions should be shared at 
the open meeting and available to the public.  Executive Session could be used to discuss any 
pending litigation.  Committee should consult Freedom of Information Officer in Hartford 
with any questions.   

• Town of Salisbury owns a bike path.  It requires maintenance, which is done by the highway 
crew.  

• It will be nice to connect two villages (Salisbury and Lakeville).  Hotchkiss School 
connection to the village of Lakeville will help students to walk safely to the amenities. 
 

Chris Williams added the following: 
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• Improvements are planned in Lakeville village.  Route 44 is a Scenic Highway, Federal Primary 
Artery, Historic Road.  So all improvements such as speed bumps have to be coordinated with the 
State.  Drainage issues are important to address.  Town of Salisbury has an Ordinance to Shovel 
sidewalks in front of everyone’s property, but this is not enforced.  The maintenance is done by 
the Grove employees in Salisbury village, and by Transfer Station employees in Lakeville village.   
 

3. Citizen Comments 
 
It seems that the Committee has its hands full, but I would like to say that westward expansion of the 
pathways from Lakeville village is very important.  It is a well-travelled area and to increase the 
safety of pedestrians it will be nice to expand the pathway or sidewalk at least to Belgo Road.   

 

4. Confirmation of the members of the Committee who have agreed to serve: Pat Hackett, Katherine 
Kiefer, Frank Shinneman, Natalia Smirnova, Chris Williams.   
Motion to confirm Committee members – Chris Williams; Second – Frank Shinneman. 
All members were confirmed unanimously. 
 

5. Election of the officers of the Committee. 
Officers were elected unanimously:  

Chair of the Committee – Frank Shinneman; 
Vice-Chair of the Committee – Katherine Kiefer; 
Secretary of the Committee – Natalia Smirnova. 
 

6. Setting of the terms. 
Motion to confirm the terms – Chris Williams; Second – Frank Shinneman. 
 
The following terms were proposed and approved: 
Katherine Kiefer and Pat Hackett -- one year, Frank Shinneman and Natalia Smirnova 2 years, and 
Chris Williams 3 years -- three year terms and it is possible to re-up with maximum contiguous 
service of 9 years. 
 

7. Set meeting dates for the next 12 months.  
 
The Committee will meet every third Monday of the month at 5:30 p.m. in the downstairs room of the 
Salisbury Town Hall. 
 
The following dates will be therefore the committee’s meeting dates for 2014-2015: 

September 15, 2014 
October 20, 2014 
November 17, 2014 
December 15, 2014 
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January 19, 2015 
February 16, 2015 
March 16, 2015 
April 20, 2015 
May 18, 2015 
June 15, 2015 
July 20, 2015 
August 17, 2015 
 

8. Discussion of the maps we have up on the wall. 
Maps were displayed that show the 1929 sidewalk existing in the Town of Salisbury.  People looked 
at the maps and oriented themselves in the information they provide. 
 

Discussion commenced about the importance of safe passage of pedestrians in between two villages, and 
in the “triangle” showed by Route 41-Cobble Road—Route 44.   

The pass from Salisbury Central School to Fire House, which is an emergency evacuation route does not 
have a complete sidewalk.  School children have to go on the road.  During the emergency drill school 
has to secure with the State the closure of route 44 for that exercise.  Committee was informed by Natalia 
Smirnova that the School Board supports any efforts leading to the improvement of students’ safety. 

Frank Shinneman explained that an organization called WalkCT registers all existing pathways in the 
State of Connecticut.  They also have resources to draw from. 

 

9. Preliminary agenda for the next meeting on September 15, 2014.   

Committee will invite somebody from the Zoning Commission to explain what regulations we have to 
comply with and what issues we should be aware of when continuing our work.  It will be good to 
identify any difficulties we might face in securing permits and in other areas.  It will be nice to reach out 
the Salisbury Historic Archives to obtain photos of old sidewalks as they existed in 1930s-1940s.  Chris 
Williams volunteered to reach out to the Archives.  Through the month Committee members will refine 
the agenda items and agenda will be posted on Friday before the meeting.  Natalia Smirnova suggested 
that if agenda is finalized a week before a meeting, we can send it to Lakeville Journal by Monday 
preceding the meeting by 10 a.m. to be printed in the newspaper. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 6:12 p.m. 

 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Natalia V. Smirnova, Secretary.	
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Salisbury Pathways Committee 

Fifth Meeting 

Date and Time: Monday, December 15, 2014, at 5:30 p.m. 

Location: Salisbury Town Hall, Downstairs Meeting Room, first floor. 

Present:  

 Committee members: Katherine Kiefer, Natalia Smirnova, Frank Shinneman, Pat Hackett 
 Citizens: Chris Brennan, Dan Bolognani 

 

Minutes: 

5:30 p.m. – call to order. 
 

1. Approval of the minutes of November 17th meeting. 

Minutes of November 17, 2014 were approved unanimously as written. 

 

2. Progress reports on all assignments given at the November 17th meeting: 

 

a. Our presentation at the P&Z Committee meeting –Kitty Kiefer. 

Kitty Kiefer reported that at the P&Z Committee meeting on November 18th she presented 

Pathways Committee priorities, with the goal of working collaboratively with P&Z and 

integrating our efforts when possible.  Kitty reported that the replacement/enhancement of 

the sidewalk in Lakeville village was brought up to be included in our priorities.  At the 

meeting Kitty said that since the Lakeville village already has sidewalks in place, this could be 

the last priority for us, after the other four priorities are completed. 

 

b. Sidewalks in the State ROW – Pat Hackett. 

Pat summarized his conversation with Peter Talarico from ConnDOT on December 2, 2014.  

1. Peter said that there is not much funding out there – stressed this point numerous 

times.  Said it would be best locally funded and done with encroachment permit 

through the local District IV.  If done using this route (no pun intended), it may 

require an engineer from Newington to review. 
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2. Said some parts start with the RPA. 

3. Said 44 did not look too good and will most likely be overlaid within the next 5 years 

or so. 

a. They have a policy now to provide as much shoulder as possible by 

restriping after the overlay; 

b. The lanes would most likely need to be a minimum of 11’ wide but we 

should look into the possibility of 10’ as a road calming measure; 

c. It might be possible to widen certain shoulders in anticipation of the overlay 

that would accomplish a more consistent road shoulder. 

4. Said there is a plethora of regulations and guidelines for sidewalks, mentioned the 

2% cross slope is a definite, mentioned the longitudinal grade is amendable if there 

is no recourse. 

Pat provided descriptions/regulations of Roadside Elements (attached), and Special Design 

Elements (attached) from DOT guidelines. 

 

c. Estimate for the feasibility study for pathway from SCS to the Fire House – Natalia 

Smirnova. 

Natalia presented a good faith estimate for a feasibility study from Robert Gilchrest of AEA – 

Allied Engineering Associates, LLC., sent to her via e-mail on December 1, 2014.  Natalia 

mentioned that she approached AEA on behalf of the Committee to get a ball park estimate 

with the understanding that such an estimate is for the information purpose only.  She 

emphasized that if the funding is allocated to a feasibility study, AEA is still eligible to 

participate in a bidding process.   

Here is the excerpt from the e-mail: 

Salisbury Pathways Project 
Meadow Street to Brook Street (New Firehouse) 
 
Feasibility Study/Schematic Design 
 
Estimated Fee:           $2,500 (3.7% of Project Cost) 
 
Services to include the following: 
 
1.         Mapping Research (1/2 day) 
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2.         Preliminary Base Map (1 day) 
3.         Site Visit (1/2 day) 
4.         Preliminary Layout (1/2 day) 
5.         Potential Cost based on Schematic Design (1/4 day) 
6.         Present to committee (1/4 day) 
 
Potential Pre-design Estimate (based on 800 LF 5’ walk): 
 
Walk excavation:                    $1,500 
Earthwork/Grading:                $2,000 
Existing driveway removal:    $1,500 
New walkway base:                $5,000 
New 5’ concrete walk:            $13,500 
Pedestrian bridge over  
drainage swale:                      $35,000 
Traffic control:                        $6,500 
Seeding/landscaping:              $2,000 
TOTAL:                                    $67,000* 
 
*does not include contingency, design fees, surveying, permitting, taxes, and 
contractor’s overhead and profit 
 
Bob 
 
Robert M. Gilchrest, Project Manager 
Allied Engineering Associates, LLC 
95 Main Street, 3rd Floor 
P.O. Box 726 
North Canaan, CT 06018 
860.824.1400 
 
Please note: any emailed information is for reference only.  
Only stamped paper copies of documents are certified 
by this office. 

 
 

d. Our presentation at the December 8th Selectmen meeting – Kitty Kiefer. 

Kitty said that she did not bring up anything pertaining to the pathways Committee at the 

December 8th meeting.  However, now since we discussed the AEA quote, she will make sure 

that we get on the agenda of January 5th Selectmen meeting to ask to allocate the funding of 

$2,500 for a feasibility study of the extension of sidewalk from meadow Street to the New 

Fire House.   
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3. New business. 

Kitty Kiefer said that she finally got to talk to Jocelyn Ayer, Community and Economic Development 

Director, Northwest Hills Council of Governments about the Fall Village Main Street development 

project.  In summary, either STEAP or Main Street Investment fund are the sources of funding for 

the pathways in Salisbury.  A copy of Falls Village application is attached to these minutes. 

 

4. Citizens’ comments. 

• Chris Brennan, Salisbury Resident:  

o I am supportive of the initiative to extend sidewalks between villages and around 

Salisbury.  It will be great to get a STEAP grant.  Make sure to find what the grant 

deadline is and make sure not to miss a deadline.  Count backwards to know when 

the feasibility study has to be completed.  

o I suggest to invite parents of Salisbury Central School (SCS) to attend the January 5th 

Selectmen meeting and support the request for funding of the feasibility study for 

the sidewalk extension between Meadow Street and the Fire House.  I think parents 

will be very interested in supportive of such an important safety measure for the 

school, since this route is an Emergency Evacuation Route for school children, 

teachers and staff.  I suggest to use school communication channels to inform the 

parents. 

Natalia Smirnova will connect with Ms. Carter to inquire about the best communication with 

parents regarding informing them about the issue and about the January 5th Selectmen meeting. 

• Dan Bolognani, Upper Housatonic Valley national Heritage Area, Salisbury Resident: 

Making community bike and walk friendly is a good idea.  Healthy lifestyles, safety for 

children, and expansion of commerce – all these are important for the community.  It makes 

our area attractive to visitors.  The ability to walk to and around town will make the villages 

a focal point of tourist visits.   

Dan is an Executive Director of Upper Housatonic Valley National Heritage Area 

(www.HousatonicHeritage.org), organization that has a vision of this area to become part of 

the Western New England Greenway, which connects NYC with Montreal through bike 

routes. Dan sees the opportunity of his organization to interact with the Pathways 

Committee in order to promote healthy lifestyles and expansion of commerce.  Dan 

encouraged us to look for partnership opportunities and collaborate with various 

http://www.housatonicheritage.org/
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organizations that are promoting the similar things.  For example, if we connect with 

BikeWalkCT and explain what we are trying to do in Salisbury, they will be very happy to 

hear that we are a bike-friendly community. In Dan’s view, we will be the “pilot” for such 

collaborative work, and will be an example for other communities to be replicated.   

Frank Shinneman will try to connect to the organizations mentioned by Dan in order to establish 

collaborative networks. 

 

5. Preliminary agenda for January 26, 2015 meeting: 

1) Report STEAP grant schedule; 

2) Report the outcome of January 5th Selectmen’s meeting request for $2,500 grant for 

feasibility study of the sidewalk extension from Meadow Street to Fire House. 

3) Report on the outcome of the attempt to connect with various organizations, which are 

working to support walking and biking in our area. 

 

 

Meeting adjourned at 6:12 p.m. 
 
 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Natalia V. Smirnova, Secretary, on December 22, 2014. 

Minutes approved unanimously as written on February 23, 2015. 
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